Withnell Parish Council

Minutes of the Meeting held at St Joseph’s Club 
on 6th October 2022
PRESENT: Councillors; R Flood, A Crompton, G France, M France, D Hardy, 
C Howard, K Jones, L Lynch, A Perry, S Perry and J Taylor
Also, in attendance County Councillor A Cullens and Mr. B Golding.

	22.90
	Apologies

Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Councillor J Whiffen.


	22.091 
	Membership

Councillor C France had submitted his resignation, having now moved out of the area. The arrangements for filling the vacancy were explained. 


	22.092 
	Minutes of the previous meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 7th July were approved as a correct record.
Proposed G France
Seconded D Hardy
Carried unanimously
Thanks were expressed to Councillor Crompton for his amendments to the minutes.


	22.093 
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

(22.81) Councillor Flood would provide an update on the Flood Risk Group under Councillor’s issues.
(22.81) Councillor Dr M France reported on the reply received regarding the weight restriction signage. It was confirmed that the signage was only at the Motorway Junctions on the A674.
(22.82) Thanks were expressed to the Lengthsmen for the work undertaken on repairing the footpath along ‘the Pad’.

 

	22.094 
	Borough Council Report

Councillor Dr M France provided a verbal report referring to;
‘Warm Welcoming Places’ an LCC initiative to open buildings for public access during the energy crisis. Hillside Methodist Church and St Joseph’s Club had offered use of their premises on set days. Chorley Borough were looking to see if they could make funding available to support the scheme.
The possibility of a ‘visiting foodbank’ coming to the village was being investigated.

As part of the LCC scheme Libraries for ‘Warm Welcome Places’ had been suggested but there were perceived problems.

Discussions with the ‘Top Club’ about using the venue had been held but food provision was a difficulty.

County Councillor Cullens explained that there was funding available for premises hosts to apply for and that Food grants were available which could be used for a variety of reasons such as for equipment, venue hire/premises costs, volunteer and organisational training, volunteer expenses such as petrol, food, projects and activities that build resilience of service users and organisational staff costs.

Councillor Dr M France explained that the planning application on land adjacent to Junction 8 of the M61 (Car Boot site) for sand and gravel extraction had been re-submitted. The application was with the County Council for a decision.
Councillor Dr M France also explained that there was a scoping exercise being undertaken on land adjacent to junction 3 of the M65 for a possible logistics park. The scale and impact of the proposed application was discussed. The site was in the Green Belt and would also have other significant impacts on the area.

Councillor S Perry explained that Blackburn with Darwen Council were against the application and the scale of the site was enormous with the height of the premises being concerning. 

There was a discussion on the proposals it was agreed that Councillors would submit their concerns to the Clerk who would then put together an objection for submission.

It was asked if there was any benefit to the community if the scheme was to go ahead, it was explained there would be a likely benefit in Community Infrastructure Levy income. 

Councillor Dr M France also reported on other planning issues which included Brandwood Fold Farm, there was a farmhouse to be developed and four new houses planned. LCC Highways would not accept the access on to the A 674, so the potential other access was via the track which passed Withnell Sports Club. This would require an upgrade to the track which belonged to the Sports Club. Residents in Withnell Fold had expressed concern.
There had also been an issue with a two-storey extension at Oakmere Avenue and the impact on neighbours. 

Asbestos which had been fly tipped on Quarry Road had not been removed yet as it was on United Utilities land and was there responsibility.

Councillor Dr M France had also helped a tenant with a leaking roof.

The possibility of providing a memorial bench for Dr A Brade had been discussed. There was a discussion on a suitable memorial and how it may be funded. Contact with Dr Brade’s family would be made to ascertain views on a bench or a plaque.

There was a discussion on providing benches along Railway Park and the Nature Trail. There were some benches along the route, but they were inaccessible due to vegetation.
Following discussion, it was agreed to discuss provision of benches with the Borough Council and if necessary, fund them using Community Infrastructure Levy.

Proposed R Flood

Seconded L Lynch

Carried unanimously

Councillor Cullens explained the use of ‘Befriending Plaques’ on benches inscribed ‘if you sit here, you will have to talk to somebody’
Councillor Dr M France explained that following Withnell Anglers Open day this year they had requested the involvement of other local business/bodies at next years event. Councillor Dr M France had provided some leads for the Anglers to contact.
Councillor Dr M France explained that a request for some disabled access swings at Abbey Village Play Area had been submitted with the Borough Officers acting swiftly to find some funds and facilitate provision of equipment.

Councillor G France reported that a wall at the top of the Waterfall in Brinscall had a lean on It, but had been considered safe.

Councillor G France also provided an update on the Little Tiger, Abbey Village planning application. Following amendments to the application officers had now recommended the application for approval. There were 3 apartments and 6 houses in the scheme. The height of the houses had been reduced.

The possibility of the Little Tiger re-locating in the Parish was discussed.

County Councillor Cullens asked that if any complaints regarding the ‘Tipis’ Site were received that they be passed on to him. The company were in breach of planning regulations and enforcement was being sought.

County Councillor Cullens explained that Wheelton Parish Council had received a response form LCC about Speed Indicator device deployment. The possibility of jointly purchasing a new type Spid which recorded data with neighbouring parishes was discussed.

Councillor Dr M France was thanked for her report.



	22.095 
	Audit Report

The Council noted receipt of the Internal Audit Report, a follow up report was anticipated.
The report stated:

The smaller authority has submitted its AGAR and supporting documentation prior to 30 September 2022; however, we have not been able to complete our review work in time to enable to smaller authority to publish the required documentation in line with statutory requirements. Once we have completed our review a final report will be provided with the certificate of completion detailing any qualifications and ‘other’ matters.



	22.096 
	LENGTHSMAN REPORT 2022 -Work undertaken in September

Litter Picking/Fly Tipping Removal

Litter Pick; Abbey Village, Railway Road, Railway Park (3 days)

General repairs/Maintenance

Treat and repair bench Bury Lane

Re-stain bench Dole Lane (1 day)

Drainage
Withnell Fold, (1 day)

Grass cutting/Strimming
Various benches/paths/ (2 days)

Clearing leaves & weeds

Withnell Fold, (1day)

Tree/Shrub/Bulb planting
Nil

Hedgerow Laying/planting- 
Conservation projects
Nil
Public Rights of Way Improvement
Footpath Pleasant View (2 days)

Walling

Nil
Liaise with Parish Council, Farmers/landowners/Countryside service
Liaise with landowners re hedge cutting

Other
Change of location of Spid x 4 & re-charging – ½ day



	22.097 
	Correspondence

Correspondence received since the last meeting

Various Chorley Council papers
Trading Standards Consumer alerts

Withnell Fold primary School -seeking School Governors

Streetscene Strategy -offer to attend meeting (if felt necessary)

LCC Parish & Town Council Conference invite 12th November 

	22.098 
	Grant Application
There were 2 applications for grants.
Councillor Howard withdrew from the meeting.

An application had been received from Hillside Methodist Church to help with the funding for their ‘Warm Welcoming Spaces’ sessions.

The application was for £600

Following discussion on the arrangements and other sources of funding It was unanimously agreed to award the £600 requested.

Proposed K Jones

Seconded S Perry

Carried unanimously

Councillor Howard re-joined the meeting.

An application had been received from Wildwood Days for support for their Lantern Festival which took place in January.

Councillors expressed reservations about supporting the scheme and queried the proposal to pay an individual for providing Lantern making workshops.
There was a discussion on the breakdown of costs and the overall benefit to the community of the Brinscall Lantern Parade.

It was proposed that the £400 requested be awarded.

Proposed G France

Seconded D Hardy

A counter proposal to request greater clarity on the cost of materials was submitted.

Proposed L Lynch

Seconded S Perry

The Chair asked Councillors to vote on the second counter proposal.

Councillor voted 4 for and 5 against with 2 abstentions.

The Chair then asked Councillors to vote on the initial proposal to award the grant.

This was carried 6 for 3 against with 2 abstentions.


	22.099 
	Planning Applications since last meeting
· Change of use of part of agricultural building to farm shop, installation of mezzanine floor and windows, construction of new access from Bury Lane and other associated development (retrospective)  Boardman Heights Farm Bury Lane Withnell Chorley PR6 8SD Ref. No: 22/00953/FUL | Received: Mon 05 Sep 2022 | Validated: Mon 05 Sep 2022 | Status: Awaiting decision 

· Scoping Opinion for the Environmental Statement, pursuant to Regulation 15 of the Town And Country Planning (Environmental Impact Assessment) Regulations 2017, associated with a proposed M65 Junction 3 Logistics Park Land To East Of Finnington Lane Feniscowles Withnell Ref. No: 22/00948/SCOPE | Received: Mon 05 Sep 2022 | Validated: Mon 05 Sep 2022 | Status: Awaiting decision
· Application for a certificate of lawfulness for the proposed use of the building as a gym (Use Class E(d))  Unit 1 The Workshop Chorley Road Withnell Chorley PR6 8AU Ref. No: 22/00937/CLPUD | Received: Wed 31 Aug 2022 | Validated: Thu 08 Sep 2022 | Status: Awaiting decision
· Part two / part single storey side extension including first floor balcony to the side (south) elevation (following demolition of existing single storey side extension)  18 Fellstone Vale Withnell Chorley PR6 8UE Ref. No: 22/00916/FULHH | Received: Tue 23 Aug 2022 | Validated: Tue 23 Aug 2022 | Status: Awaiting decision
· Erection of four detached dwellings with garages, associated means of access and alterations to the existing farmhouse following the demolition of existing buildings  Brandwood Fold Farm Chorley Road Withnell Chorley PR6 8JB Ref. No: 22/00915/FUL | Received: Tue 23 Aug 2022 | Validated: Thu 01 Sep 2022 | Status: Awaiting decision
· Part two storey/part single storey extension to rear, two storey extension to side and single storey extension to front 7 Oakmere Avenue Withnell Chorley PR6 8AX Ref. No: 22/00886/FULHH | Received: Fri 12 Aug 2022 | Validated: Fri 12 Aug 2022 | Status: Awaiting decision
Decided September 2022

· Single storey rear extension 2 Maple Avenue Brinscall Chorley PR6 8QWRef. No: 22/00847/FULHH | Received: Wed 03 Aug 2022 | Validated: Wed 03 Aug 2022 | Status: Granted
· Single storey side extension (following demolition of existing garage) 2 Larch Drive Brinscall Chorley PR6 8QN Ref. No: 22/00829/FULHH | Received: Fri 29 Jul 2022 | Validated: Fri 29 Jul 2022 | Status: Granted
· Section 73 application for the variation of conditions nos.4 (hours when music must cease and guests leave) and 6 (dates when the tipi must be removed from the site) attached to planning permission ref: 19/00106/FUL (as amended by 22/00236/MNMA) (Erection of a tipi to be used as an outdoor activity centre and wedding/events venue with associated car parking (resubmission of planning application ref: 18/00972/FUL)) to extend the hours of condition 4 by one hour and to have the tipi erected for an additional three months / year Canal Boat Cruises Riley Green Marina Bolton Road Hoghton Preston PR5 0SP Ref. No: 22/00421/FUL | Received: Mon 11 Apr 2022 | Validated: Mon 11 Apr 2022 | Status: Refused
· Application to discharge conditions 8 (construction traffic management method statement), 9 (access arrangements), 24 (drainage details), 26 (mitigation/compensation scheme for nesting swallows) attached to planning permission 12/00084/FULMAJ (Refurbishment and restoration of chimney and associated building to form office (class b1), demolition of remaining buildings and erection of 37 dwellinghouses (class c3) and associated hardstanding, landscaping and infrastructure). Withnell Fold Mill Withnell Fold Withnell Ref. No: 20/00292/DIS | Received: Thu 19 Mar 2020 | Validated: Thu 19 Mar 2020 | Status: Granted


	22.0100 
	Councillors Issues 
Councillor S Perry reported he had spoken with Alan Wright of Lancashire Wildlife Trust regarding the trees on Dick Lane. An arborist would be able to advise on appropriate planting. Field Maples were good for drought conditions and not suited to the present wet conditions.

Councillor Perry reminded the Council of the commitment to plant trees on Railway Park.
Councillor A Perry asked that Councillors consider some lasting Platinum Jubilee memorial for each village such as a specimen tree.

Councillor Dr M France asked if there had been any communication from Bernie Hegarty at the Borough Council regarding litter picking. It was agreed to check and bring to the next meeting if received.

County Councillor Cullens explained that the County Council policy on hanging items on lamp posts had been changed. Poppies and lights were now exempt from the restrictions.

Councillor Taylor reported on delipidated stiles along the path over Pike Low. The lengthsmen would be asked to look to see if repairs could be undertaken.
There had also been an electric fence placed a cross a path which ran from Oakmere Avenue to Pike Low. It was understood that this fence was oved regularly for livestock purposes.
A plastic bollard had been placed by a landslip on Withnell Fold Old Rd but there was no indication any remedial work would be undertaken.

Councillor Flood reported that following the Flood Group meeting advice had been received that the numbers affected were so small any significant work was unlikely.

A subsequent report from Michael Kirby would be forwarded to members of the Council.

Councillor S Perry suggested the involvement of Lancashire Wildlife Trust with the Flood Group.

Councillor Flood had forwarded links provided by Rachel Crompton (LCC) to the Flood Group and would make contact to see if there were any views before re-convening the group.

Councillor Dr M France reported on communication from Josh Taylor following a drainage survey it had indicated a backlog of water going into Lodge Bank when water levels were high and the potential for a need for a large retaining tank to mitigate this. 
It was agreed to follow up the work of the Flood Group at the next meeting.



	22.0101 
	Accounts for Payment
See Appendix A
Proposed A Crompton
Seconded G France
Carried Unanimously



	22.0102 
	Date and Time of next meeting

The next meeting would be held at 7.00pm on Thursday 3rd November and 15th December at St Joseph’s Club.


APPENDIX A

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT October 2022

	D Hardy
	£657.20
	Lengthsmen

	D Hull
	£869.59
	Lengthsmen

	S Perry
	£234.21
	Plants

	Defib Warehouse
	£236.22
	3 x Defib replacement pads

	PKF Liitlejohn
	£360.00
	Audit

	Wildwood Days
	£400.00
	Grant

	Hillside Methodist Church
	£600.00
	Grant

	B Golding
	£700.00
	Administration/Clerking

	Own -Server
	£362.88
	Website/Domain name
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